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3 o e
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€ Docket No. 08A-532E
7T e ————————————
8 IN THE MATTER OF THE APPLICATION OF PUBLIC SERVICE
COMPANY OF COLORADO FOR APPROVAL OF ITS 2009 RENEWABLE
9 ENERGY STANDARD COMPLIANCE PLAN
10 -~ e
11
12 Pursuant to notice to all parties of
13 interest, the above-entitled matter came on for
14 hearing before Hearing Commissioner Matt D. Baker,
15 commencing at 9:03 a.m., on April 6, 2009, at 1560,
e I
=1
16 Broadway, Denver, Colorado 80203, said proceeding_s5 .
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19 Whereupon, the following proceedings were hady? ;
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Exhibit A - part 2
Decision No. C09-0557

DOCKET NO. 08R-424E
Page 13 of 66
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COMMISSIONER BAKER: Okay. Well, maybe

we'll take a break early, then, on that issue, just to
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Decision No. C09-0557
DOCKET NO. 08R-424E

Exhibit A - part 2
Page 33 of 66
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1 A Even with the lockdown proposal.
2 Q And -- all right. And the way I
3 understand your lockdown proposal is, what you are
4 saying is that the No-RES scenario gets locked down
5 when that -- when those costs are forecasted In other
6 words, when your forecast ig approved, that establishes
7 your No-RES scenario costs.
8 A For the portfolio that's -- it's the
9 difference between the RES and No-RES that gets locked
10 down.
11 Q I'm looking at the timing of when those
12 two components get locked down; and I think there is
13 slightly different timing, right?
14 A I -- yes. We have proposed that there be
15 two options of locking it down, whether that lock down
16 occurs for larger projects, we would like it to be at
17 the time of signing the contract
18 Q Right
19 A For the smaller projects, we would like
20 it at the time we file our next plan; so.
21 Administratively. It's much easier.
22 Q So that is the RES side of the equation,
23 if you will; that's when those -- that cost gets locked
24 down, right, is one of those two time periods?
25 A Both the RES and No-RES has to be locked
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down.

Q The No-RES is locked down at the time
that you completed your Strategis run and that's been
approved as your No-RES scenario. That has nothing to

do with what you might procure, renewables-wise, and
A Could you repeat that, please.
Q I can try.

The way I understand it -- and I am just
trying to understand what you guys are proposing --
your incremental cost is going to be determined by your
RES minus your No-RES costs, right? The No-RES costs
are determined through a Strategis run that has a
forecasted scenario, if you will, of what your system
would likely look like if you didn't procure
renewables; am I right so far?

Q Okay. And that Strategis run is locked
down, that No-RES scenario is locked down; and at
that -- at the completion of that run and its approval?

A I think it's both the RES and No-RES that
is locked down, because the lockdown is the net
benefits.

Q Right.

A So it has to be the difference from the
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1 RES and No-RES.
2 Q I understand what you are saying.
3 A So we have to lock them both down.
4 Q But the No-RES part of that doesn't
5 change.
6 a If it's a new resources that's being
7 added, then the No-RES has to change because there will
8 be likely energy savings -- there may not be capacity
9 savings for some time; but at least there is energy
10 savings that results from displacing nonrenewable
11 resources on the system once it goes on line. So I
12 think both the rest and No-RES does change.
13 Q I'm not sure it's worth continuing.
14 COMMISSIONER BAKER: Well, I just want to
15 see if I can understand this.
16 So if you take the 2009 compliance plan
17 that's been filed that we're talking about today; the
18 incremental costs are all locked -- or anything before
19 December 31, 2008 are locked down as soon as we approve
20 this plan; is that accurate?
21 THE WITNESS: That is accurate.
22 COMMISSIONER BAKER: And then if you come
23 forward with another resource in this time period, it
24 gets locked down when you sign the contract; and we
25 know the 2008 one won't change. But for the No-RES
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1 side of it, does that change when you relock -- when
2 you lock down a resource, when you sign the contract;
3 or do you use the same lock down that -- you know that
4 we would be approving right now? 1Is that what your
S5 dquestion is?
6 MR. MICHEL: Yes, thanks.
7 THE WITNESS: And perhaps it would best
8 be answered by Mr. --
9 COMMISSIONER BAKER: Warren?
10 THE WITNESS: -- Warren. I think so.
11 MR. MICHEL: All right. I think that's
12 all I have. Thank you, Mr. Ahrens.
13 THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Michel.
14 COMMISSIONER BAKER: Okay, Mr. Irby.
15 CROSS-EXAMINATION
16 BY MR. IRBY:
17 Q Good morning, Mr. Ahrens
18 A Good morning.
19 Q Could you please turn to your rebuttal
20 testimony at page 4 and reference lines 10 through 15.
21 A I see that.
22 Q When you are making that statement you
23 are emphasizing the cost side of that; is that correct?
24 A I am.
25 Q Isn't it also true when the wind blows
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1 more than expected, the company would have more RECs
2 than it expected?
3 A That's correct.
4 Q Could you please turn to page 5, lines 8
5 through 9. Now, in the -- you read Mr. Shafer's
€ proposal of the allocating of costs between the ECA an
7 the RESA. Do you believe him to -- this proposal to b
8 based on Public Service Company's customers paying les
9 or getting a fair allocation of costs between the ECA
10 and RESA?

11 A The latter.

12 Q Could you please turn to the RES

13 Compliance Plan, Volume 2, Table 6-1.

14 On this table, in what year does Public

15 Service begin incorporating its locking down of net

16 costs for certain solar resources?

17 A I believe 2009.

18 Q Do you agree that the RES/No-RES

19 comparison which is used in the retail rate impact

20 calculation for 2009 does not include‘a carbon adder

21 for the year 2009?

22 A I would have to defer that to Mr. Warren.

23 Q Am I correct in saying that the

24 Commission has approved the use of a carbon adder to

25 ERP purposes, beginning in 20107



Exhibit A - part 2
Decision No. C09-0557

DOCKET NO. 08R-424E

Page 46 of 66 a5
1 A I believe that's true.
2 Q Referencing your page 27 of your rebuttal
3 testimony again, lines 16 through 18, do you understand
4 Mr. Shafer's position to be that the debate regarding
5 the addition of the carbon adder to become part of the
6 RES/No-RES modeling should not take place until the
7 2010 compliance plan?
8 A Could you repeat that, please.
9 Q Sure. Do you understand Mr. Shafer's
10 position to be that the debate regarding the addition
11 of the carbon adder to become part of the RES/No-RES
12 modeling should not take place until the 2010
13 compliance plan?
14 A I didn't understand that to be his
15 position but it may be.
16 MR. IRBY: May I approach, Your Honor?
17 COMMISSIONER BAKER: Yes
18 (Exhibit Nos. 15 and 16 marked for
19 identification.)
20 BY MR. IRBY:
21 Q With what has been premarked as Exhibit
22 15, could you please turn to page 10, lines 3 through
23 67
24 COMMISSIONER BAKER: Did I get a copy of
25 that? Could I get a copy of that?
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1 MR. IRBY: Of his answer testimony?
2 COMMISSIONER BAKER: Oh, never mind.
3 MR. IRBY: That's all right.
4 COMMISSIONER BAKER: What were the pages
5 again?
6 MR. IRBY: Page 10, lines 3 through 6.
7 THE WITNESS: I now have a better
8 wunderstanding of Mr. Shafer's position.
9 BY MR. IRBY:
10 Q What is your understanding?
11 A That he believes that the 2010 compliance
12 plan docket is the proper venue for this issue.
13 0 Thank you. Am I correct in saying that
14 the lockdown determination will be used in the
15 calculation of the headroom provided between the
16 RES/No-RES scenarios?
17 A Yes.
18 Q Is one of the purposes of the lockdown to
19 determine whether renewable resource is either a net
20 cost or net benefit in the calculation of the headroom?
21 A Yes.
22 Q Is one of the purposes of the lockdown to
. 23 mitigate the possible change in the net benefit or net
24 costs on a going-forward basis for eligible energy
25 resources as input assumptions, such as the price of
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1 natural gas, change over time?
2 A Yes.
3 Q Would you agree that the additional
4 headroom created by the carbon adder allows for new
5 renewable -- I'm sorry, allows for more renewable
6 projects to fit within the 2 percent retail rate-impact
7 cap?
8 A Yes.
9 Q Are customers currently paying for carbon
10 costs?
11 A No, they are not.
12 Q Isn't Public Service's 2009 compliance
13 plan proposal to include carbon adders at this time,
14 artificially creating headroom by including costs which
15 are not being currently recovered in customers' bills?
16 A Well, it's true they are not being
17 recovered in customers' bills.
18 We believe that's an appropriate
19 estimation oflwhat carbon taxes are likely to be; and
20 much like other variables like natural gas prices or
21 coal prices or system dispatch, we believe it's a
22 reasonable estimate to be placing in the calculation of
23 the RES and No-RES.
24 Q Are you aware of the American Clean
25 Energy and Security Act of 2009 discussion draft, which
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1l was submitted last week by U.S. Representatives Harry
2 Waxman and Edward Markey, does not propose to implement
3 a cap and trade system until the year 20127
4 A I'm not aware of that.
5 o) Would you agree with me that the
€ .Commission requires natural gas price forecasts to be
7 updated annually because natural gas prices are
8 wvolatile and the costs for natural gas -- the costs for
9 natural gas are recovered on customers' bills through
10 the ECA?
11 A I apologize, could you re --
12 Q That's all right, I rambled.
13 Would you agree with me that the reason
14 the Commission requires natural gas price forecasts to
15 be updated annually is both because natural gas prices
16 are volatile and the costs for natural gas are
17 recovered on customers' bills through the ECA?
18 A When you say, the Commission requires
19 natural gas forecasts to be updated annually, are you
20 referring to RES compliance plans?
21 Q Yes.
22 A Okay, because obviously we update
23 projected gas prices more often than annually.
24 Q Yes, yes.
25 A Oh, yes. Okay, I can agree with that.
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Q Okay, would you agree with me that a
reason the Commission requires retail sales forecasts
to be updated annually is because these forecasts are

used to determine how much money can be recovered by

bills -- a reason?

A A reason, yes.

Q Following the logic of the last few
questions, why does it make sense to the Commission to
create a carbon cost adder until there is both known
and measurable and carbon costs actually impacting
customer bills?

A Because I believe it's the best estimate
of what the carbon taxes are likely going to be, going
forward. It might be higher, might be lower, but it's
the best esti

Q Would Public Service Company be willing
to agree to recalculating the lockdown once the carbon
adder has become known ana measurable?

A No.

Q Would Public Service be willing to delay
the use of a carbon adder until the appropriate

legislation is enacted?

A No.
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1 A Sure. Once the company has either signed
2 a contract -- or for the smaller on-site solar
3 programs, once we file a compliance plan, we identify
4 the difference between the RES and No-RES and quantify
5 what those net benefits are. We propose to lock down
6 those net benefits going forward. Granted, we project
7 what those savings are each year through time, we
8 propose having that locked down. So, for example, if
9 you look at Table 6-3, under Column J, there is an

10 ongoing incremental cost. That is the lock down. Once
1l we have locked down those numbers, we put the contracts
12 or the assets that are related to that in both the RES
13 and No-RES plan when we do the modeling, so it has no
14 incremental impact going forward. We lock down that

15 number. And then every year, going forward, that

16 number doesn't change, it is what we model. We don't
17 change the gas price forecasts or anything like that

18 The idea is that it is showing what the
19 benefits are of that contract at the time that we made
20 the decision and we propose locking that down.

21 Q Okay. And you did say you never -- from
22 that point in time, you never look back to those cost
23 assumptions or estimates that are used in that

24 modeling; is that a fair statement?

25 A That's a fair statement.
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1 Q Has PSCo had to break any eligible energy
2 contracts based on a look back or actual incremental
3 costs?

4 A We haven't had to do a look back because

5 we have always been in compliance with the RES

6 standard So there has never been a need to do a

7 recalculation.

8 Q And have they -- has the company ever

9 broken any contracts?

10 A Not that I'm aware of.

11 Q If actual natural gas prices are lower

12 than those used in the No-RES/RES modeling comparison,
13 is it Public Service's position that the actual
14 benefits of those eligible energy resources are lower
15 than expected?
16 A The benefits of a contract are always
17 there; the question is whether or not the information
18 that was made available, based on the time that that
19 decision was made -- obviously there are variables that-
20 change. Our concern is that we don't want to be
21 second-guessed; if we had the best information that was
22 available at the time of the decision, based on a 20/20
23 hindsight look at it, whether or not it turned out to
24 be different. Our concern is that if, after the fact,
25 it's shown that we were -- we had expenditures that
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exceeded the 2 percent cap, that we would be in a bind
and have to do something or be penalized. So our
concern is that we think it is appropriate to be
looking at the information at the time the decision is

made and nc

t revisiting that decision.

©
O
Py
]
3
w
Q
o

eligible energy resource change with natural gas
prices?

A No.

Q If natural gas prices end up being higher
than the assumptions used in the modeling, does Public
Service still maintain that it won't seek a
reexamination of incremental costs?

A Yes. Yes, we would not seek -- higher or
lower, we don't want to revisit the decisions that were
made during the decision-making process.

Q So would
seeking, I guess, symmetrical treatment?

A That would be fair to say.

MS. BOTTERUD: May I have a moment, Your
Honor?l

COMMISSIONER BAKER: Sure.

MS. BOTTERUD: That's all I have for you,
Mr. Ahrens, thank you.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.
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(Pause.)
Q Can a locked down incremental cost be
negative in this -- can the benefits outweigh the

costs? And if this is the case, does that mean the ECA
would collect more than the cost of the resources?

The answer to your first question is
yes, it could be negative; if there are more benefits
than the cost, it would be a negative number. Under
that scenario, that's what would happen is that you
would build in to the ECA what you project to be the
estimated ECA costs. Then you would credit to that ECA
the RESA revenues or the modeled incremental costs and
the ongoing incremental costs, the lockdown. So that's
how that would work.

Q Okay.

COMMISSIONER BAKER: I have no further

Redirect?
MS. CONNELLY: I have redirect.
REDIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS. CONNELLY:
Q Mr. Ahrens, I want to start with that
last question, first: If we have a resource such as
the Northern Colorado Wind resource, where we projected

net savings and therefore we projected creating
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1 additional headroom in the RESA; where we projected net
2 savings, so we had negative incremental costs. Take
3 that as the assumption. Okay?
4 I think you were just asked by
5 Commissioner Baker what would happen. And my question
6 for you is, do we ever believe that we will have an
7 entire portfolio of renewable costs that are negative?
8 A No. With the creation of benefits which
9 would create more headroom, we would go out and procure
10 more renewable energy.
11 Q So we would always have some -- when we
12 1look at the portfolio, some positive incremental costs?
13 A I believe that is true.
14 Q Those positive incremental costs may be a
15 1little bit lower if we have a resource that's creating
16 savings from the renewable energy portfolio as a whole
17 and it has positive incremental costs; do we always
18 anticipate therefore that there will be some transfer
19 of RESA dollars to the ECA?
20 A Yes.
21 Q And we wouldn't have the situation
22 posited by Commissioner Baker of the ECA having too
23 much cost or something to that effect?
24 A .Theoretically it could be negative, but
25 the reaction of the company would be such that we would
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12 A We—would-have—to—change—thisplian-
13 Q Now, there's been a lot of discuss
14 about the lockdown, what it does or does not ent
15 And, again, let's look at Table 6.3, if you will
16 A I have it.

17 Q Okay. Now, I believe yocu testifie
18 either you testified or I stated, when we were a
19 about the motion to strike earlier -- that what

N
(=]

company has quantified as a lockdown, so far, wa

LY A1 4
-

ion

the

21 SunE Alamosa costs and the on-gite sc¢olar as of the end
22 of December 31st. Do you recall that?

23 A Yes.

24 Q Let's look at Column J, and the numbers
25 that are in Column J. Do you see that the numbers in
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1 Column J start at about 5.2 million and then they
2 decline over time?
3 A That's correct.
4 Q Is there any resources depicted in Column
5 J, other than the ones that we just stated, SunE
6 Alamosa and the on-site solar facilities as of December
7 31st, 20087
8 A No.
9 Q So, these are the stream of incremental
10 costs that with -- through our RES/No-RES model, we
11 Dbelieve are associated with those resources.
12 A Correct.
13 Q Okay. So, when we ran the RES/No-RES
14 model, for this plan, to determine the modeled
15 incremental costs in Column H, how did we treat Alamosa
16 and those existing on-site solar costs?
17 A They were included in both the RES and
18 the No-RES, resulting in no incremental costs for those
19 facilities, because we already captured them in this
20 column.
21 Q Okay. Now, next year, when we do this
22 again, if the company's methodology is accepted, what
23 happens?
24 A Well, we start with the same numbers that
25 are in Column J, but to the extent that we have new
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1l resources that are then not locked down, we would then
2 add that to Column J. And we would take those

3 resources out of the RES/No-RES, so there's no

4 double-counting there. And then, for those new

5 resources that are included, we would again identify

6 the stream of ongoing incremental costs through time

7 and lock that number down.

8 Q Let's take, for example -- okay, let's

9 say we take the new resources -- we're goihg to file
10 our next plan July 1. So, what new resources,

11 realistically, are we talking about between now and
12 July 17

13 A Certainly, it's the wind contract that I
14 was discussing earlier. There potentially could be the
15 25-megawatt on-site solar, if we get that filed in

16 time. And then, new on-site solar that has been

17 installed.
18 Q Okay. And, I think, you said you take it
19 out of the RES/No-RES, these new resources. Would you
20 mean, as you said earlier, that those resources would
21 appear in both the RES and the No-RES plans so that
22 there is no difference between those two plans with
23 respect to those resources?
24 A Yeah. If we had an out-of-pocket impact
25 Dby doing that, we would include in it both the
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1 RES/No-RES, so there's no incremental difference

2 between the two.

3 Q And why is it important that we create

4 this lockdown that we're talking about for resources,

5 once we've acquired them?

6 A The concept is that that's information

7 that we have available when we make the decision, upon

8 purchasing the contract or signing the contract.

9 That's what we use to assist in our banking

10 going-forward. That's what we include in our long-term
11 plan. We don't want to be revisiting those numbers or
12 have it changed.

13 It's much like a prudency determination.
14 1It's what's known at the time the decision was made.
15 And, in this case, the assumptions that are known are
16 the best assumptions that are known at the time.
17 Q And there was some questioning sy
18 Ms. Botterud, and maybe by Commissioner Baker, about
19 falling gas prices. What happens in a situation if we
20 don't lock down the assumed incremental costs that are
21 going to hit the RESA, and gas prices are -- turn out
22 to be lower than we projected at the time we made the
23 decision to buy the renewable energy resource.
24 A In that case, we could very well be
25 expending more dollars than we have headroom for, and
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1 we would have to stop procuring new renewable energy
2 resources.
3 Q I think I want to make sure that the
4 logic is clear. Why would we have to spend more
5 dollars than -- if gas prices drop, why would we end up
6 spending more dollars against the RESA than we thought
7 we were going to have to spend?
8 A If gas prices went down, that would mean
9 that energy that's being displaced by the renewable
10 energy would create lower avoided costs; therefore, the
11 incremental costs turn out to be higher, because
12 there's less net benefit, which means we have spent
13 more of the 2% than what we originally projected we
14 were going to spend.
15 Q Now, let's turn to the dispute with the
16 OCC about the carbon.
17 I believe Mr. Irby asked you about
18 whether we could wait until 2010 to resolve this issue
19 about the carbon costs. Do you recall those questions?
20 A I do.
21 Q Okay. Does the company agree that we
22 should wait until 2010 to decide whether or not we
23 include the carbon costs in any proposed lockdown of
24 incremental costs?
25 A No.
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Q And why is that?

A Because we have to make decisions now,
and we are making those decisions based on the best
estimate of what those carbon taxes are going to be.

It could be higher and it could be lower. But this is

what we project them to be, and we're maki
decisions based on that variable now.

Q Is it similar to what you just described
with the gas costs? For example, if the carbon could
turn out to be lower than projected, what does that
mean if we have to then recalculate the incremental
costs of a resource that we have already purchased?

A Again, it would affect what we have
calculated as the incremental costs, meaning we could
very well have exceeded or, you know, conversely gone

well below the 2%. But it impacts what the retail rate

impact is, and whether or not we have gone above or
below it

And by not including it now, it hogties
us. We can't -- it would be very difficult to make

decisions today, by excluding costs that we think are
going to be incurred, although they are not being
collected today.

Q Now, Mr. Ahrens, the contracts that we're

entering into, whether for on-site solar, central solar
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1 or wind, what is the general term of those contracts
2 that we're facing?
3 A I believe they are 20-year contracts.
4 Q So, even if there is no carbon in 2009 or
5 even 2010, we do expect that there will be carbon
6 during the period of those contracts, carbon costs?
7 A Absolutely.
8 Q Mr. Irby also went through a series of
9 questions about why, he says, doesn't Public Service
10 Company update its gas prices annually? Doesn't Public
11 Service Company update its load forecasts annually?
12 What about carbon costs? Would we be updating those
13 when we filed our renewable energy compliance plans?
14 A Like every other variable, we would
15 update with the most recent information that we have
16 available.
17 Q And we would use the updated information
18 for future purchase decisions, correct?
19 A That's correct.
20 Q I think you were asked by Ms. Botterud
21 about the northern Colorado wind project that has been
22 approved by the Commission. And she referred to Table
23 6-3, and why there were no new wind energy costs in
24 2009.
25 A Yes.
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1 Q Would you accept, subject to check,
2 Mr. Ahrens, that the in-service date of that project is
3 towards the very end of 20097
4 A Sure.
5 0 And if that were the case, where would
6 you expect the wind energy costs from that project to
7 first hit this table?
8 A 2010.
9 Q Okay. You were asked a question by
10 Commissioner Baker as to how much of the lockdown that
11 we show for 2009, in Column J, under "Ongoing
12 Incremental Costs," was associated with Alamosa, the
13 Alamosa plant, and how much was on-site solar. Do you
14 recall that?
15 A . I do.
16 Q I think you said about 5%?
17 a I said I thought it would be less than
18 5%.
19 Q I want to draw your attention to an entry
20 that's in Column C for 2008, where it said: New
21 Central Solar Costs and On-Site Solar Costs"; do you
22 see those?
23 A I do.
24 Q And after looking at those, and the new
25 central solar costs. That was in 2007, that's Alamosa®?
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1 A

2 Q

w

4 central solar, is it still your opinion that a majority

-t
wm
(]

That's Alamosa, correct.

Now that you see those relative amounts,

29 million for on-site solar and 2.4 million for

5 of the lockdown would be SunE Alamosa®?

6 A
7 half.

8 Q
9 A

10 solar systems
11 Q

12 million.

13 A

14 Q

15 million?

16 A

17 Q

=

Looks

ike it would be about half and

29 to 2. Look at 2008.
Yeah. 2008, you have got new central
at 2.4.

And you got on-site solar costs at 29

Correct.

And modeled incremental costs of 30

18 majority of the costs that are being locked down are

19 related to on-

site solar, as opposed to the SunE

20 Alamosa? And if you don't know, would this be

21 something you

22 A
23 Q
24 A
25 Q

would defer to Mr. Warren?
Let's defer to Mr. Warren.
Since he did the numbers?
Since he did the numbers.

Okay.
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